Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval.
Board of Education
Newtown, Connecticut
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held virtually on August 6, 2020 at 1:30 p.m.
M. Ku, Chair
L. Rodrigue
D. Delia, Vice Chair
A. Uberti
D. Cruson, Secretary
R. Bienkowski
D. Leidlein
5 Staff
J. Vouros
1 Press
R. Harriman-Stites (absent)
40 Public
D. Zukowski
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 1:37 p.m. with Board members joining virtually and
members of the public joining by phone. The meeting was also being recorded. Board
members were on video except for John Vouros who joined by phone. Staff members on video
were Dr. Rodrigue, Mrs. Uberti, and Mr. Bienkowski.
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance
Item 2 – Consent Agenda
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which
includes the minutes of July 21, 2020 and the correspondence report. Mr. Cruson seconded.
Motion passes unanimously.
Item 3 – Public Participation – none
Mrs. Ku clarified the purpose of the agenda item regarding the re-entry plan was for the
Superintendent to convey how she intends to implement the plan in the best interest of the
safety and security of our students and staff.
Item 4 – Reports
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku asked for everyone’s patience in the coming weeks because of all the
challenges we are facing including the storm with many of us still without power. There are a lot
of decisions to make and she appreciated everyone who was able to be here. We received a
survey from the AFT Union and appreciated the information that was gathered.
Superintendent’s Report:
Dr. Rodrigue stated that she has met with many families and received numerous emails from
parents. We are on a timeline and she wanted to speak publicly with the Board of Education
regarding making any changes to the model for entering school in the fall.
Committee Reports:
Mrs. Ku said the Public Building and Site Commission are talking about the Hawley engineering
process.
Ms. Zukowski went to the last meeting and they confirmed that the contract was being awarded
and just beginning to start. It would be nice to get official invites to those meetings.
Mr. Delia asked Mrs. Ku to reach out to the chair to invite them to their meetings.
Mrs. Ku stated that Ms. Zukowski has been attending the CABE Leadership Program and
shared her notes on the sessions.
Ms. Zukowski said the last one was on equity and diversity. The last two were postponed and
will be rescheduled.
Mr. Delia attended an orientation meeting with EdAdvance and Jeff Kitching. That’s a wonderful
organization that provides a lot of services to our town.
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Mr. Cruson said the Communications Committee met on Monday and discussed who we need
to meet with to facilitate our interviews for articles by the end of September. Their newsletter
will be ready for Board approval in October.
Item 5 – Old Business
Update on the Re-Entry Plan:
Dr. Rodrigue stated that this information will come out in multiple forms following this meeting.
No one will be asked to make any decisions until well after everyone has had the chance to
stop, reflect, review, and ask questions. We have shared a great deal of information about our
school re-entry based on the work of our re-entry committee. Principals have also sent out
details regarding the logistics at their buildings and Mrs. Uberti has send information regarding
distance learning as it will unfold in each of the three models. They have been looking at data
on Connecticut Covid trends which change daily. From our initial data we have 15% of our
families who may opt for all distance and nearly 20% to 25% of staff who may not be able to
return under a full in-person model.
The Governor allowed a new flexibility regarding the re-entry model for the fall which contrasted
with the original directive for an all-in person model based on the positive trends. The in-person
model was in all of our re-entry plans with precautionary measures and mitigation strategies in
place. The hybrid model was part of our plan and was for a medium spread of infection and
includes distance learning. The low and moderate categories indicate conditions in the area are
appropriate for schools to have a partial in-school option for students and shared her rationale
for the hybrid model. Reducing our density will reduce the risk of infection. If the risk is low, we
would consider bringing back the K-6 students October 5 and the 7-12 students November 1.
This is a safer and more logical step to open our schools but we would be mindful of the
community and State data and work closely with Donna Culbert to review the updated
information. The sample calendar showed the A and B cohorts and the days they would be in
school. Wednesdays would be for full distance learning for everyone with deep cleaning at the
building level. We have worked with Community Center to offer space for student distance
learning. She will also help NYA plan programs to help support our staff and families regarding
daycare issues. Wearing masks is a critical safeguard and is not debatable. The American
Academy of Pediatrics considers you can be 3 feet closer with masks rather than 6 feet.
Frequent handwashing and not touching your face is also important. We are adding face
shields as a precaution for staff but it doesn’t take the place of masks.
We worked hard to create a plan to support our students and staff. The main concern from our
teachers’ union is implementing safety protocols so the hybrid model makes most sense. She is
recommending a move to the hybrid model to start the year and will send a letter to parents.
She feels this is right for staff, students and the community. She wanted the Board of Education
to hear her reasons to move to this model.
Ms. Zukowski asked if we will meet the CDC social distancing requirement if we allow 50% of
the students to be 3 feet apart when wearing a mask.
Dr. Rodrigue said as we move to a hybrid we know we will be closer to being 6 feet apart.
Some at the high school may not but it will still be so much better with 50% less students in the
building. That doesn’t account for parents who keep their children home so we will achieve that
6 feet.
Mr. Delia received a lot of communication from parents who are overwhelmingly in support of
the hybrid model and then phasing into the full model.
Dr. Rodrigue said that was nice to hear and of the parents she spoke to everyone is concerned
and felt this makes far more sense.
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Mrs. Leidlein asked if teachers are at school the full four days if they would be exposed to all of
the students.
Dr. Rodrigue said they will be but with the hybrid model each cohort is staying with that teacher
two days per week. A deep cleaning occurs on Wednesday for the next cohort and teacher
protection.
Mrs. Leidlein also asked about specials.
Dr. Rodrigue said it depends on the space where they have these classes but there will be less
students per location.
Mr. Cruson had two concerns. If we start with the hybrid and people are not comfortable we will
never reach a point to have a comfort level with the full model.
Dr. Rodrigue said it isn’t just about the comfort level but all of what she outlined. It’s about just
easing in as most businesses did. She will need to look at the data before we reconsider a full
day. Many were concerned about bringing students back for ESY but it worked this summer.
Protocols were followed. Once they see the protocols work everyone will feel safe coming in.
Mr. Cruson said his other concern was around not completely being a phase-in. By bringing
students back at the same time we would have buses just as the full-day schedule.
Dr. Rodrigue said we will have half of the buses because it will be half of the population. .
Mr. Cruson said bringing back all K-6 students in October was a concern.
Dr. Rodrigue said we are phasing into the all-in model but if we see trends on the negative, we
may decide on holding off.
Ms. Zukowski asked what the Wednesdays would entail and how it will be different from
Wednesdays in full distance learning.
Dr. Rodrigue said on Wednesdays the schedules will be somewhat shorter and the teachers will
have time to meet with students If we go to a distance model, Wednesdays will be different as
teachers will have staff development. With the hybrid model, Wednesdays will continue with
remote instruction and the schools will be deep cleaned.
Mrs. Uberti stated the important thing is it’s a remote learning day which is why the blocks of
instruction are shorter.
Mr. Delia asked for an update on sports.
Dr. Rodrigue said the CIAC guides that and they have a schedule of bringing students back in
the fall and we will address that after school is in session.
Mrs. Ku asked about the State guidelines and wondered if we could look at three other
parameters including whether the Health District could track the data relative to students ages
0 to 19 in the coming weeks.
Donna Culbert said we can track the data but it comes to her slowly and sometimes incomplete.
The State is sending us tools as how to track trends.
Mrs. Ku also asked her to share the turnaround time in testing and if we could also know the
positivity of the virus. The Board of Finance also asked for an update on the Covid finances.
Dr. Rodrigue is adding a staff member to Head O’Meadow School and another .2 special
education teacher for the high school to take on a social studies class. Also, we are adding
another behavioral interventionist at Head O’Meadow for the social emotional aspects when
students return to school. We have firmer numbers regarding custodial and PPE needs and
professional development. We are increasing the sub rate also and are advertising for those
positions. She met with Mr. Bienkowski and he updated adjustments to the original figures on
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what we had previously. This was submitted to the State last week. The Board of Finance also
asked for that information.
Mrs. Ku was a pathobiologist and feels comfortable talking about the scientific data regarding
the re-entry plan and feels this is the safest plan within our control. Looking at whether the
testing is working and the PPE is in place are important and looking at the infrastructure in our
schools is a challenge to maintain distance. The community is something we depend on to
keep infection rates down so we feel safer about sending staff and students back to school.
She supports this plan appreciated the work that went into it.
Item 6 – New Business
Proposal for Transportation Route Changes:
Mrs. Ku spoke about Ms. Zukowski’s ideas regarding bus route changes and cohorting students
on transportation. All-Star engaged in the discussion and will look at suggestions for possible
changes in the future.
Ms. Zukowski stated her concern was if we start seeing trending upward in terms of infections
one issue is that every bus has students from two different schools and the students may have
different risk levels in the transmission of the virus. A proposal would be to divide the region
geographically for bus routes and have two buses on every route. The bus company is looking
into it but there are complications at the high school level. We would have to guarantee that
only 50% of buses were occupied and the same schools were on each bus. The bus company
is investigating this possibility.
Dr. Rodrigue said All-Star is looking at possible scenarios about dividing the town
geographically. They are looking at more buses in the two tier schedule but there are issues
with that. We spoke to Rich Dufour and Alan Colangelo from All-Star about this which will be
difficult and challenging but we have more time now. We might be looking at a lot of changes if
we see more cases.
Action on Authorization Signature:
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education authorize Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue and/or
Ronald Bienkowski to execute agreements, apply for grants, or to sign other documents as
necessary in the normal course of the school system’s business, including documents that
support the adopted budget or that implement the Board’s established policies or programs.
Mr. Cruson seconded.
Mrs. Ku stated that we do this as part of the policy.
Motion passes unanimously.
First Read of Policies:
Mr. Cruson spoke about the policies needing to be addressed before the start of the school
year.
Policy O523 Equity and Diversity is an edit on an existing policy.
Dr. Rodrigue stated that we added much to this policy and brought it forward to the community
conversation she had and they offered some suggestions.
Mr. Cruson referred to the changes.
Mr. Delia was concerned about the definitions under District Staff which referred to consultants
and contractors and the broadness of that. It says we’re asking staff to set goals but not sure it’s
appropriate for a contractor to do this.
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Mr. Cruson said the Whitsons lunch staff and bus drivers are considered contractors who have
regular interactions with students.
Mr. Delia asked to include contractors who are in regular contact with our students or bring it
back to the Policy Committee.
Ms. Zukowski looked for another version and found none and asked if this language was
recommended by CABE.
Mr. Cruson said it came from CABE.
Ms. Zukowski asked if we have any policy on equity and diversity.
Mr. Cruson said this came from CABE but he thought we had something but not to the same
degree.
Ms. Zukowski asked to forward it to the Board members.
Mrs. Ku said there is a list of policies in the back of this one which lists policies in place that
cover some of the things in this one.
Ms. Zukowski said we are graduating out students to work within our State and nation and
asked if we could we set the bar higher to say the diversity should mirror the diversity in the
State. She would prefer to see a more represented percent of diverse staff.
Mrs. Ku agrees with the goal but was not sure about putting it in a policy.
Dr. Rodrigue said there is a lot we can do and we are trying to do the best we can. She
contacted an organization that helps support the recruitment process and going out to other
universities. We’ve done recruitment fairs in the past. There isn’t just one approach or strategy.
This is a goal throughout the State of Connecticut and throughout the nation.
Ms. Zukowski was concerned if we ultimately want to see a higher level of diversity of staff over
what is represented in our student body and to add that to the policy to make a stronger
statement.
Mrs. Ku felt we should strive for this but once we pass this policy she is concerned we will be
out of compliance.
Ms. Zukowski said we need to modify the language to show the goal.
Mr. Vouros asked how we know the diversity of the applicants.
Dr. Rodrigue said there are optional questions on the application. The organization she
reached out to indicated there are certain statistics and data we need to be mindful of.
Mrs. Ku asked for revised language for the next meeting.
Ms. Zukowski asked if we could not have a second read until after the Policy Committee meets
as she has more questions to be addressed.
Mr. Cruson said these will not be approved by the start of the school year if we wait until the
next meeting. He asked her to forward her questions to him and he will contact Mrs. HarrimanStites and see if we need to have a special meeting.
Policy 6114.8 Pandemic/Epidemic Emergencies was written by CABE and we broadened the
wording. This also went through Donna Culbert’s office.
Policy 6172.61 was from CABE.
Item 7 – Public Participation – none
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MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to adjourn. Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously.
Item 8 – Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 3:34 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:

_______________________________________
Daniel J. Cruson, Jr.
Secretary

